April 25, 2018

The Honorable Matt Mead Governor for the State of Wyoming Governor's Office Capitol Building Room 124 200 West 24th Street Cheyenne WY 82002-0010

Re: Stay Wyoming's unscientific, drastic grizzly bear hunt for an outside peer-review process

Dear Governor Mead:

We, the seventy-three (73) undersigned biologists and scholars, appreciate the opportunity to provide scientific input on Wyoming's planned grizzly bear sport hunt, which is necessarily addressed in context of Wyoming's broader plans for managing grizzly bear mortality in the Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem (GYE). As preamble, we also appreciate Wyoming's efforts during the last 40 plus years to help bring Yellowstone's grizzly bear population back from the brink of extirpation. However, Wyoming's current plans for managing mortality of GYE grizzly bears suffer from numerous deficiencies, both scientifically and in service of precautionary conservation, we therefore ask you to stay the hunt until Wyoming's proposed sport hunt of grizzly bears receives external peer review and subsequent adjudication by independent scientists.

In brief, Wyoming is purposefully planning to reduce bear numbers within the core Demographic Monitoring Area (DMA), as well as functionally extirpate grizzly bears ranging outside that invisible boundary. These objectives are not prudent given rapidly changing environmental conditions within the GYE and foreseeable amplification of these dynamics during future decades. On top of these threats, Wyoming and Idaho have both signaled their readiness to permit dangerously high levels of trophy hunting even in the face of overwhelming public opposition. Reducing and geographically truncating the GYE grizzly bear population would foreclose opportunities for bears in this ecosystem to occupy ample suitable habitat that is contiguous with or nearby the DMA and, with that, debar achievement of population viability and related resilience to rapid environmental change.

The particulars of our concerns are as follow:

- The methods currently used by Wyoming, Montana and Idaho to calculate total and discretionary allowable mortality, which encompass deaths allocated to sport-hunting, are explicitly premised on the goal of reducing grizzly bear numbers within the DMA. This is not prudent or ecologically justified for reasons that we articulate below.
- Plans to severely reduce grizzly bears outside the DMA are egregiously indefensible. Given a likely population of 80-100 bears outside the DMA, but within Wyoming, a sport hunt of 12 bears—in addition to other foreseeable mortality—is likely to be 500-1000% of sustainable levels. This is tantamount to planned extirpation.

- Even without planned reductions, the current GYE population of roughly 700 grizzly bears is far too small to be viable in the face of foreseeable environmental changes and genetic losses. Recent research suggests that viable populations of animals such as grizzly bears need to be 2,000-10,000 animals. Wyoming's current plans would limit connectivity with other grizzly bear populations and colonization of suitable habitats, thereby preventing the achievement of meaningful viability and, in fact, perversely drive population numbers in the opposite direction.
- Several researchers have independently documented ample suitably remote and
 productive habitat contiguous with or within colonizing distance of current grizzly bear
 distribution. Wyoming's plan to reduce grizzly bear numbers inside the DMA and
 essentially extirpate bears outside prevents expansion into suitable habitat and genetic
 exchange with other populations by targeting vital dispersers, thereby degrading
 population viability, especially of the currently isolated GYE population.
- Although there is disagreement over whether recent environmental changes (e.g., loss of
 historically important whitebark pine and cutthroat trout and loss of snow depth for
 denning cover) have harmed GYE grizzly bears, no disagreement exists that this change
 has been dramatic and will continue, if not amplify, during coming decades. Under such
 conditions, it is not defensible to eliminate bears that would otherwise contribute to
 enhanced population resilience and viability.
- Deliberate perpetration of human-caused mortality is not needed to control the GYE grizzly bear population. Recent research from the GYE, and indeed worldwide, suggests that grizzly bears and other large-bodied carnivores are self-regulating, with self-regulating dynamics strengthening nearer carrying capacity. If so, the grizzly bear population will naturally oscillate around carrying capacity, even as this capacity changes, and without the need for overt human intervention, particularly in the form of sport hunting.
- The methods used by Wyoming to calculate allowable mortality—including the toll allocated to sport hunting—assume that males can be sustainably killed at twice the rate as females even though males and females are born in equal numbers. This assumption is patently illogical and leads to unsustainable killing of males. Further skewing the sex ratio will drive the effective population size (N_e) lower than the census population, which makes genetic isolation and potential future inbreeding depression more of a problem for the GYE population. The consequences of this logical failure are exacerbated by the fact that the male population segment is not annually monitored and is instead accounted for by complex and assumption-ridden estimates of male survival rates using 6-10 yearsworth of retrospective data. This methodology is tantamount to relying on an out-of-focus rearview mirror to manage future male mortality.
- Finally, Wyoming has not accounted for the indirect and almost wholly negative effects that will amplify direct numeric consequences of sport hunting and other human-caused mortality. A large body of research has shown that hunting—along with other mortality

biased against adult male bears—leads to increased rates of infanticide and, with that, unanticipated damping of population growth rates. Moreover, adult-biased, human-caused mortality is evolutionarily novel for grizzly bears, and will select for traits that propel the GYE population in unpredictable and probably maladaptive directions.

• To trophy hunt such a vulnerable population is ethically irresponsible, unwarranted, and not in the public's interest. National and state surveys have consistently shown that the majority of respondents do not support trophy hunting. Moreover, wildlife viewers have outnumbered hunters by 6-7-fold for at least the last 15 years, as evidenced by the millions of tourists who come to view GYE grizzly bears and wolves. According to the National Park Service, in 2016, Grand Teton and Yellowstone National Parks generated \$1.5 billion in revenues that benefited local economies, including supporting almost 18,000 jobs related to park visitation. None of these economic benefits derive from providing a handful of hunters the opportunity to kill grizzly bears—an activity guaranteed to be economically inconsequential.

Again, we appreciate this opportunity to provide input on Wyoming's plans for managing the GYE grizzly bear population, including its recent plans for sport hunting. Please contact Dr. David Mattson if you have any questions or would like additional input.

Sincerely,

David Mattson, Ph.D.

USGS Research Wildlife Biologist and Research Station Leader (retired) Lecturer and Senior Visiting Scientist, Yale School of Forestry & Environmental Studies (retired) Livingston, MT

Kyle Artelle, Ph.D.

Postdoctoral Fellow and Biologist University of Victoria and Raincoast Conservation Foundation Bella, British Columbia

Jonathan Balcombe, Ph.D.

Biologist and author Boynton Beach, FL

Valerie S. Banschbach, Ph.D.

Professor and Chair, Environmental Studies Roanoke College Salem, VA

Robert L. Beschta Ph.D.

Emeritus Professor Forest Ecosystems and Society Oregon State University Corvallis, OR

Bradley Bergstrom, Ph.D.

Professor, Biology Department Valdosta State University Valdosta, GA

Goran E. D. Blomberg, Ph.D.

Wildlife Ecology, Michigan State University (Retired) Lansing, MI

Gail Blundell, Ph.D.

Retired, Division of Wildlife Conservation Alaska Department of Fish and Game Juneau, Alaska

Barbara Brower, Ph.D.

Professor, Department of Geography Portland State university Portland, Oregon

Heather Bryan, Ph.D.

Raincoast - MITACS Postdoctoral Scholar Applied Conservation Science Lab Department of Geography, University of Victoria & Biologist Raincoast Conservation Foundation Sidney, British Columbia

F. Stuart Chapin III, Ph.D.

Professor Emeritus of Ecology Institute of Arctic Biology University of Alaska Fairbanks Fairbanks, AK

Guillaume Chapron, Ph.D.

Associate Professor, Department of Ecology Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Riddarhyttan, Sweden

Peter Chesson, Ph.D.

Professor, Department of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology University of Arizona Tucson, Arizona

Susan G. Clark, Ph.D.

Joseph F. Cullman 3rd Adjunct Professor of Wildlife Ecology and Policy Sciences School of Forestry & Environmental Studies, and Fellow, Institution for Social & Policy Studies Yale University - Kroon Hall New Haven, CT

Scott Creel, Ph.D.

Professor, Department of Ecology Montana State University Bozeman, MT

Irene Crowe, Ph.D.

President Pettus Crowe Foundation Washington, DC

Brooke Crowley, Ph.D.

Associate Professor, Departments of Geology and Anthropology University of Cincinnati Cincinnati, OH

Chris Darimont, Ph.D.

Raincoast Chair and Associate Professor University of Victoria & Director of Science Raincoast Conservation Foundation

Megan Draheim, Ph.D.

Faculty, Center for Leadership in Global Sustainability Virginia Tech Arlington, VA

Lawrence K. Duffy, Ph.D.

Director, Resilience and Adaptation Program University of Alaska Fairbanks Fairbanks, AK

John G. Duman, Ph.D.

Gillen Professor of Biological Sciences University of Notre Dame Notre Dame, IN

Jorge Echegaray, M.S.

Environmental Sciences Researcher at GADEN Vitoria-Gasteiz, Alava, Spain

William J. Etges, Ph.D.

Professor Program in Ecology and Evolutionary Biology Department of Biological Sciences University of Arkansas Fayetteville, AR

Robert A. Evans, M.S.

Supervisory Wildlife Biologist USDA Forest Service (retired) Iron River, MI

Tracy S. Feldman, Ph.D.

Assistant Professor Department of Natural and Life Sciences St. Andrews University Laurinburg, NC

Daniel C. Fisher, Ph.D.

Professor, Department of Earth & Environmental Sciences Professor, Department of Ecology & Evolutionary Biology University of Michigan Ann Arbor, MI

Jed Fuhrman, Ph.D.

McCulloch-Crosby Chair of Marine Biology Department of Biological Sciences University of Southern California Los Angeles, CA

Barrie K. Gilbert, Ph.D.

Senior Scientist (retired)
Department of Wildlife Resources
Utah State University
Logan, UT

Bob Gillespie, Ph.D.

Coordinator Agriculture and Natural Resource Program Agriculture and Natural Resource Program Wenatchee Valley College Wenatchee, WA

Anthony J. Giordano, Ph.D.

Founder & Chief Conservation Scientist S.P.E.C.I.E.S. Ventura, CA

John Grandy, Ph.D.

Executive Director
The Pegasus Foundation &
Representative
The Pettus Crowe Foundation
Washington, D.C.

Donna Hart, Ph.D.

Department of Anthropology (retired) University of Missouri St. Louis, Missouri

Rick Hopkins, Ph.D.

Senior Conservation Biologist Live Oak Associates, Inc. San Jose, CA

Malorri Hughes, M.S.

Ph.D. Candidate, Biology Department Portland State University Portland, Oregon

Marian Kaehler, Ph.D.

Professor Department of Biology Luther College Decorahm, IA

Ken Keefover-Ring, Ph.D.

Assistant Professor, Departments of Botany and Geography University of Wisconsin-Madison Madison, WI

Knut Kielland, Ph.D.

Associate Professor Dept. of Biology & Wildlife Institute of Arctic Biology Fairbanks, AK

Alex Krevitz, M.A.

Biologist Coarsegold, CA

Jennifer Leonard, Ph.D.

Principal Investigator, Conservation and Evolutionary Genetics Group Estacion Biologica de Doñana (CSIC) Seville, Spain

John Laundre, Ph.D.

Assistant Professor, Department of Biology Western Oregon University Monmouth, Oregon

Jesse A. Logan, Ph.D.

Project Leader (retired) Rocky Mountain Research Station USDA Forest Service

Wayne P. McCrory, B.Sc. (Hon. Zool. UBC), RPBio.

President, McCrory Wildlife Services Ltd. New Denver, B.C. Canada

Andrew Martin, Ph.D.

Professor Department of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology University of Colorado Boulder, CO

John Miles, Ph.D.

Professor Emeritus Huxley College of Environmental Studies Western Washington University Arroyo Seco, NM

Susan Morgan, Ph.D.

Board Chair The Rewilding Institute Arroyo Seco, NM

Michael Paul Nelson, Ph.D.

Professor, Department of Forest Ecosystems and Society Oregon State University Corvallis, OR

Ronald M. Nowak, Ph.D.

Staff Mammalogist (retired) Office of Endangered Species U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Falls Church, VA

Paul C. Paquet, Ph.D.

Professor, Geography Department University of Victoria, Victoria, BC & Senior Scientist, Raincoast Conservation Foundation Sidney, BC

Debra Patla, M.S.

Research Associate Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem Amphibian and Wetland Monitoring Project Northern Rockies Conservation Cooperative Moran, WY

Rebecca Parmenter, M.S.

Region II, NEPA Biologist (Retired) U.S. Forest Service Broomfield, CO

Kathleen Perillo, M.S.

Professor Earth and Environmental Science Clark College Vancouver, WA

Mike Phillips, M.S.

Executive Director
Turner Endangered Species Fund
Bozeman, MT
&
State Senator, District 31,
Bozeman, MT

Eric R. Pianka, Ph.D.

Professor, Integrative Biology University of Texas Austin, TX

Rich Reading, Ph.D.

Associate Research Professor
Department of Biology
University of Denver
Denver, CO
&
Director of Research and Conservation
Butterfly Pavilion
Westminster, CO

Ian J. Renne, Ph.D.

Associate Professor, Department of Biological Sciences Youngstown State University Youngstown, OH

William J. Ripple, Ph.D.

Distinguished Professor of Ecology Oregon State University Corvallis, OR

Andrew Rowan, Ph.D.

Chief Scientific Officer
The Humane Society of the United States
Washington, DC

Paula Schiffman, Ph.D.

Professor Department of Biology California State University Northridge, CA

Heidi H. Schmidt, M.S.

Curatorial Assistant Missouri Botanical Garden Saint Louis, MO

Richard C. Schultz, Ph.D.

Professor Natural Resource Ecology and Management Iowa State University Ames, Iowa

Thomas C. Shirley, Ph.D.

Professor Emeritus
College of Fisheries & Ocean Sciences
University of Alaska Fairbanks
Fairbanks, AK
&
Professor Emeritus
Department of Biological Sciences
Texas A&M Univ.-Corpus Christi
Corpus Christi, TX

Steven R. Sheffield, Ph.D.

Professor of Biology Department of Natural Sciences Bowie State University Bowie, MD

Winston P. Smith, Ph.D.

Principal Research Scientist Institute of Arctic Biology University of Alaska Fairbanks, Alaska

Stephen F. Stringham, Ph.D.

President WildWatch Director - Bear Viewing Association Soldotna, Alaska

Teresa Telecky, Ph.D.

Vice President, Wildlife Department Humane Society International Washington, DC

Margaret K. Thayer, Ph.D.

Curator Emeritus, Field Museum, Life Sciences Lecturer, Committee on Evolutionary Biology University of Chicago Chicago, IL

Blaire Van Valkenburgh, Ph.D.

Professor Department of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology University of California Los Angeles, CA

Vic Van Ballenberghe, Ph.D.

Research Wildlife Biologist (retired) U.S. Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Experiment Station Anchorage, Alaska

Sacha Vignieri, Ph.D.

Senior Editor, *Science* Seattle, WA

Samuel K Wasser, Ph.D.

Endowed Chair in Conservation Biology Director, Center for Conservation Biology Research Professor, Department of Biology University of Washington Seattle, WA

Jonathan G. Way, Ph.D.

Founder, Eastern Coyote/Coywolf Research Osterville, MA

Matthew Weirauch, Ph.D.

Associate Professor, Department of Pediatrics University of Cincinnati Cincinnati, Ohio

Robert Wielgus, Ph.D.

Professor and Director Large Carnivore Conservation Laboratory Washington State University Pullman, Washington

cc:

U.S. Senator John John Barrasso

U.S. Senator Mike Enzi

U.S. Congresswoman Liz Cheney

Diane Shober, Wyoming Office of Tourism

Scott Talbott, Director, Wyoming Game and Fish Department

Mark Anselmi, President, Wyoming Game and Fish Commission